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claire garton
teacher

It all started with a message to our 

street’s WhatsApp group: “In case 

anyone at our end of the road is 

interested, we’re planning to try to 

keep our performing lives alive by 

opening our windows at 6pm and 

playing a few minutes of violin and 

cello music. Anyone who feels like 

listening could open windows; if 

you’d prefer not, do keep them firm-

ly shut. Spike and Kate at no.53.”

And from then on they have 

played every evening, come rain 

or shine, and 13 May saw their 

50th performance. From Bach to 

the Beatles, from the familiar to the 

new, the performance is always 

beautiful and greeted with loud 

applause.

Pieces have spanned centuries 

and genres, with some special re-

quests added in too. We have sung 

Happy Birthdays and danced to 

Singing in the Rain. We have smiled 

at the very apt choice of the theme 

tune from Neighbours and enjoyed 

the specially requested theme from 

Dr Who. A very special wish from 

one of our youngest neighbours 

saw Spike and Kate play Frozen, 

with Kate dressed as Elsa and 

dropping a glove from the window 

(disinfected washing up glove, of 

course).

And what of the WhatsApp 

group? It has gone from strength 

to strength and had to become two 

groups to cope with the offers of 
help, support, shopping requests, 

jokes, videos, stargazing tips and 

so much more. New friendships 

have been formed which will last 

much longer than lockdown. We 

have come together to clap, to sing 

Somewhere over the Rainbow and 

to listen to our amazing neighbours. 

The music often touches emotions 

that we have kept inside during the 

day and it is an important constant 

in a time when so much is uncertain.

harriet eagle
artist

Luckily, I love being at home. I have 

a garden which was reworked last 

year and now a new path zigzags 

through a planting scheme of 

grasses and multi-stemmed silver 

birches, leading to my art studio 

bolt-hole. This season, every day 

brings a new delight as the bulbs 

burst out and the leaves expand, 

filling the twiggy gaps.

been able to do frequent Zoom 

chats and teachers have uploaded 

lessons onto Google Classroom.

We all wish we could know the 

secret to a vaccine, but that wish 

has not come true… yet.

But I applaud the NHS for their 

constant, incredible research 

towards this, as well as their work 

caring for the unwell and putting 

themselves at great risk in the 

process.

We can all do our bit. So let’s 

join forces to try a stop this virus by 

staying strong, staying united and 

staying safe.

andi reiss
independent film-maker

Everyone already knew that Netflix, 
Amazon, Apple and the like are 

astonishingly ambitious companies, 

with plans to disrupt the natural 

course of television and become 

world-consuming film destinations. 
And the streamers plan to release 

a crazy number of films annually to 
ensure their place in the greater pop 

culture conversation, perhaps to the 

point where none of us unsociable, 

non-essential workers will have the 

time to go back to normal.

But the fact is movies can affect 
us powerfully because the com-

bined impact of images, music, di-

alogue, lighting, sound and special 

effects can elicit deep feelings and 
help us reflect, better understand 
our lives and those around us, and 

even how our society and culture 

operate. Moreover, the moment we 

cry in a film is not when things are 
sad but when they turn out to be 

more beautiful than we expected 

them to be, and the year 2020 cer-

tainly has the potential to prove this.

In these circumstances perhaps 

we have a chance to make our own  

little mark on history, right here in 

Oxford.

As a media practitioner working 

in the fields of film, photography, 
design, new media and education, 

I’m looking for one-minute videos 

from anyone and everyone in the 

neighbourhood who would like to 

participate in a little local project for 

posterity. These recordings can be 

on any subject relating to the idea 

that during a pandemic, terror and 

tedium can walk hand in hand with 

humour and humanism.

With enough material, I’d like 

to put together a seven-minute, 

seven-screen multi-channel instal-

lation, that wot you might find in a 
gallery. If you have the inclination 

to participate and send me your re-

corded thoughts, your hopes, fears, 

readings, poetry or anything else, 

they will certainly be included.

Your recordings can be as 

profound, political, petty, personal 

or peculiar as you wish; on working 

online, having kids home from 

school, social distancing, shielding, 

our social obligations deferred to 

an indeterminate future, what we 

may lose or indeed what we may 

learn and benefit from. They can 
be as observational, reflective, 
impassioned, arrogant, particular or 

inarticulate as you please.

And if you’ve applauded when 

your brave key worker family mem-

ber arrived home, noticed grandpa 

dressed as a dinosaur en route to 

the store, or just caught your neigh-

bour sneaking around covered in 

shrubbery, as long as you have the 

permission of said hero, hipster and 

fern lovin’ freak, all the better.

Karoke Zoom parties also welcome.

○ email andi at andi@andireiss.com

 hazel faithfull
yoga teacher

The bane of my life was always be-

ing stuck on the ring road between 

the various village halls where I 

teach, so moving online has had 

some benefits.
I had a slow step into the world of 

Coronavirus. Some of my students 

had to self-isolate quite early so I 

started teaching in the classroom 

with most of the class with me in the 

room and another few at home us-

ing Zoom. That was great because 

it enabled me to work out how to 

help people online, making sure I 

can see them and they can see and 

hear me, and still be interactive.

Now we’re all isolated, it’s worked 

incredibly well. People say that they 

love having one normal thing in their 

week. It’s their regular local class at 

the normal time but it just happens 

to be in the front room. It might be 

the one time they do something on 

their own and they can still be with 

their old group. They might have to 

banish everyone else in the house 

out of the room and they might have 

to move that table but they make it 

work. One student was doing their 

poses with one foot in the bedroom 

and one in the sitting room but they 

were not going to let that stop them.

One aspect of the change that 

has been really interesting is that 

some former students who had 

moved away from Oxford have 

been able to join us again now 

we’re online. Some people are also 

able to do classes with friends and 

family even though they’re living in 

different cities.
Although I’m not having to travel 

to different venues, I’ve found that 
each class is more tiring for me 

when online because I can’t pick up 

the nuances as easily. I hadn’t quite 

realised how much the odd com-

ment here and there helps during 

a class. However, we’ve managed 

to keep the connection, creating a 

positive and inclusive atmosphere 

even though we’re getting together 

remotely.

So there have been some 

challenges but plenty of positives. 

There’s a lot more admin involved 

and I struggled with the technol-

ogy at the start but having a soft 

introduction at the outset meant we 

were able to make it work. I stum-

bled in, fumbled about and learnt 

with my students along the way but 

I’m quite proud that I’ve managed to 

step up and deliver.

paul cross
south central 

ambulance service
Part of my job is looking after the 

buildings at South Central Ambu-

lance Service and, while I’ve been 

at home, I also need to visit stations 

and call centres doing various 

things to keep the clinicians and 

call-takers going.

It’s a privilege to work for the 

NHS at any time but particularly 

now and I feel lucky to have the 

opportunity to make a direct impact 

on our healthcare response to the 

Covid-19 pandemic.

A big part of our operation is our 

two clinical coordination centres. 

Working flat out 24/7, the CCCs 
house all the people and processes 

dealing with 999 and 111 calls.

The pandemic has impacted 

these areas, both increasing the 

volume of work enormously and 

presenting the service with a 

challenge to keep the staff safe 
from the virus. The call centres 

are busy places,where a close-knit 

team deals with a huge variety of 

situations, always with the focus to 

provide the best and most appropri-

ate care for each person in need. 

The working environment means 

that people are sat physically close 

to one another and always commu-

nicating.

A recent challenge posed to me 

was to provide screens between 

call-takers that would provide a 

physical barrier, while at the same 

time still allowing the call centres to 

function efficiently and effectively – 
and to do it quickly!

By happy coincidence, local 

businessperson Derek Williams 

from Mayfield Press, had been in 
touch with his local NHS volunteer-

ing to make visors and screens for 

GP surgery and healthcare workers. 

We contacted Derek and, after 

some experimentation and testing, 

the design was amended and within 

a few days an order of nearly 500 

screens was placed and are now in. 

It is a great example of partnership 

working with an innovative local 

company to provide a quick and 

cost-effective solution to an emer-
gency problem.

louisa howard
graduate

I am an unemployed graduate with 

little experience. When all this ends, 

I will still be an unemployed gradu-

ate with little experience. But I will 

apply for everything and anything 

that might move me forward, even 

if it’s just by inches. And I will adapt 

my CV for each application, in the 

hope that I really will sound like 

someone who has always “dreamt 

of the high-paced world of sales”.

A lot of this is no different from 
job hunting before Coronavirus. 

What is different, is just about 
everything else I know. The super-

market across from my house has 

changed. The park down the road 

has changed. The centre of town 

has changed. The circumstances in 

which I find myself have completely 
changed. Everything has gone 

quiet. There is no traffic, no rush 
hour, no school run. Every morning 

is Sunday morning. It’s the film 
Groundhog Day, only instead of a 

fair and a romance, it’s face masks 

and social distancing. 

Long gone are the weekends 

with friends in busy pubs or loud 

obnoxious nightclubs, happily 

chatting nose-to-nose just so we 

can hear one another. I spend my 

weekends as any other day of the 

week, at home with my family, being 

so wholesome it’s frankly a little 

sickening. Luckily, we all get on and 

I would be lying if I said I didn’t love 

it. I’d love to see my friends again, 

of course, and to know the people I 

care about are safe

But coming out of these social 

restrictions will bring its own chal-

lenges, not least for work. There will 

be a rush for jobs, on a track ► 

It doesn’t take long for my 

workspace to become a mess. I am 

following many online courses, in-

cluding for the second year running, 

the Creative Visionary Programme 

by Art2Life. Starting before the 

lockdown, the mostly San Francis-

co-based team are now unable to 

get to their studios and like many 

others have had to adjust their 

teaching process. Video tutorials, 

Zoom calls, homework sheets and 

Facebook galleries punctuate the 

weeks over an intense three-month 

period. And artists from every cor-

ner of the world tune in to comment 

and converse. At a time like this, 

it’s very restorative to connect with 

such an enriching and  sympathetic 

global community.

The course emphasis is on play, 

intuition and exploration. Instead 

of planning what to paint, it allows 

instincts and decisions to pave 

the way. It is about being present, 

discerning what you do and don’t 

like. And to have fun in the process! 

Layers of acrylic are painted on 

wooden panels while being aware 

of design and value. It is all about 

differences – soft edges against 
hard, large shapes versus small, 

dark and light. Scraping back 

reveals hidden treasures, surprises 

and problems, although often I wish 

I could return to a previous layer. 

Perhaps as in a visual of my unset-

tled mind, my studio is littered with 

panels, all in an unfinished state. 
Covid-19 has certainly been a major 

external distraction.

Artweeks this year will be online. 

And seemingly coming around 

quicker than ever, I am unprepared. 

However, I will lessen my concern 

by following the advice of American 

psychologist and spiritual leader, 

Ram Dass: “Start from where you 

are – not from where you wish 
you were. The work you’re doing 

becomes your path.”

milo kemp
year six student

The Coronavirus outbreak has 

swept across the world like a blade, 

cutting our normal lives into pieces. 

All over the world, people have 

been confined to their own homes 
and children have been home-

schooled while all the time, the 

death toll rises. 

As an eleven-year-old boy, I 

have been excluded from school 

at a crucial time in my education. 

Thankfully, my primary school has 

excellent technology, so we have 

Kate and Spike

Paul Cross
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With family, work and exercise, 

it’s been a tiring time but feedback 

from our customers is a real motiva-

tor. We’re offering a good product, 
presenting it well and people are 

really appreciative.

 kevin burrell
education consultant

In a recent article a resident of 

Wuhan discussed how the city’s 

residents broke down into two 

groups under lockdown: cats and 

dogs. Cats were likely to suffer 
less from the quasi-house arrest 

that could drive dogs mad. Cats 

relaxed, stretched into the time. 

Dogs scratched impatiently at the 

doors and tried to fill the time with 
activity – quizzes, online meet-ups, 
games, social media, setting tasks 

and challenges.

Our family was a mix. Two of us 

are cats. We relaxed into the space, 

read, dozed, did everything as 

slowly and quietly as we could. We 

embraced anti-social distancing. 

The dogs in the family fidgeted, 
paced around, planned meals, 

called friends, followed the news, 

were rarely offline. The difference 
has probably been a good balance 

for each of us and kept us sane. A 

house full of cats or dogs may well 

have been more of a challenge.

Lockdown for our household 

has been about oppositions – cats 
and dogs, constraint and freedom, 

before and after, with and without, 

inside and outside, hope and fear. 

The space we’ve had to live in, and 

the experience of lockdown, has 

been shaped by each of these.

There has been a newfound free-

dom. We’ve become time-rich and 

many of the pressures we previous-

ly experience in our day-to-day lives 

have lifted. We’ve begun to lose 

track of what day it is or what time it 

is; we’ve had more relaxed routines. 

While the sun was shining it, there 

are times when it has even felt like 

a great holiday.

But we have, of course, missed 

people, especially those of us with 

the dog personalities. We’ve missed 

our family desperately, missed our 

friends, missed the people we see 

in our day-to-day lives. But we’ve 

also enjoyed the peace that has 

descended on Headington, hearing 

the birds, seeing the clear blue 

skies untainted by vapour trails from 

jet engines or the filter of pollution.
Yet it’s impossible to live like this 

without being aware of how fortu-

nate we are as a relatively  

independent, middle-class family. 

Unlike so many people, we have a 

garden, secure income, food, shel-

ter and, thankfully, our health. Like 

many people in Headington, we live 

close to the John Radcliffe hospital 
and have friends and neighbours 

who work there. The buses and 

cars taking staff to work regularly go 
past our house. Ambulances speed 

up the road, blue lights flashing. 
While we relax in our garden, enjoy 

the sun, cook our meals, we are 

always aware of the intense drama, 

hope and despair that plays out just 

over the road. The contrast of inside 

and outside brings us up short.

becca howard burrell
counsellor

Shopping and eating in lockdown? I 

wanted to write about the ‘new nor-

mal’, the routines and rituals around 

shopping and eating in my home. 

I had been reflecting on how food, 
particularly supper, had morphed 

from fuel to the high spot of the day; 

and how, with two teenagers and a 

semi-retired partner, all with quite 

different routines, it had become our 
only definite point of contact, a sac-

rosanct evening meal to connect, 

catch up and generally bookend our 

time together.

I wanted to write about how I had 

more time to plan and cook new 

things (what would Nigel Slater do 

with all this kale from the veg box?) 

and how I was really enjoying it. 

How catering to a household that 

consists of one vegan, one nearly 

vegan, one who eats absolutely an-

ything (but not tomatoes) and one 

pescataria was a bit of a challenge 

to include a full range of protein. 

How, at times of anxiety and 

crisis we revert to real or imagined 

comforting tastes from happier 

times: fresh bread, full roast, real 

puddings.

I wanted to write about how shop-

ping was now an event planned 

with military precision, about the 

hunter-gatherer pride and gratitude 

I felt in returning home with eggs or 

flour that I had previously taken for 
granted, and never will again. How 

nearly anything edible can be re-

cycled into a pie, wrap or soup and 

how much less we are wasting. And 

how much I am longing to share 

food and the table with friends and 

family again, and my detailed plans 

for post- lockdown feasting.

Somewhat misty-eyed, I asked 

my son what he had enjoyed most 

about food during the lockdown. His 

one day per week and having lots of 

meetings on Zoom. We’re in hiatus 

at the moment and waiting for what 

happens next: the how, the when 

and the what in terms of directives. 

Unlocking is going to be an inter-

esting problem. Children at school 

find the concept of social distancing 
very hard. They want to run and 

play and be together. Taking the 

current model to the next level will 

be quite a challenge.

liz hurran
founder, velovixen

Aristotle said that nature abhors a 

vacuum. Actually, he said ‘horror 

vacui’, according to the Romans, 

but then I only know that because 

I’ve been learning Latin during 

lockdown.

Lockdown. What felt like it 

would be the end of the activity 

has turned out to be the start of 

endless activity. So scary was the 

potential vacuum that into it rushed 

countless opportunities for action. 

Plays from the National Theatre, 

ballet from the Bolshoi, virtual zoo 

tours, live-cam seascapes, yoga 

with experts, grunting with Joe 

Wicks, bread-making basics, online 

origami, virtual mediation, ways to 

be better, leaner, stronger, wiser, 

ways to enjoy it, critique it, curate it, 

onscreen dinner parties and birth-

day bingo. Zoom, zoom, zoom. 

And if that wasn’t enough you 

could clap in the street with the 

nation, play on your path with 

collective orchestras or sing from 

the window in communion with the 

choirs. I found myself diarising TV 

events and the NHS clap, for fear 

of missing one of these chances. 

I was starting to get overwhelmed 

while not going anywhere.

I decided we needed to find our 
own pace. While admiring it all 

hugely, I couldn’t do all the things. I 

found relief first by actually pacing. 
The daily walk began to shape 

things nicely and soothed my mind. 

Then we started to live a bit like 

we always used to. We never, for 

example, went to the theatre six 

times a week or felt like we had 

to stuff our kids full of knowledge 
until they burst. So we get up and 

walk, then do some of the school 

stuff and all of the work stuff, we 
participate online in the activities we 

always did (not the swimming), we 

watch a play perhaps instead of the 

TV but we haven’t gorged ourselves 

on a culture or improved our minds 

much.

response: “It’s been OK. But I really 

miss restaurants.” 

jude bennett
headteacher

st andrew’s school
St Andrew’s is open but we’re 

operating in a very different way 
during the Covid-19 emergency. 

The government advice was that 

schools should be open for key 

workers’ children with only 20% 

of the usual numbers of children 

at school. However, with so many 

of our families linked to the NHS, 

we have had to come up with a 

bespoke system to meet the needs 

of the whole community. We have 

had to prioritise families with two 

key workers while also recognising 

the special needs of certain families 

and any who might be vulnerable at 

the moment.

We have a staff group that meets 
in school every day and everyone 

has been really positive. We’re op-

erating in teams to minimise expo-

sure, either by time, coming in one 

day a week and working from home 

online for the rest of the week, or 

minimising exposure by numbers. 

We’re still running breakfast and af-

ter-school clubs for key workers and 

vulnerable families, so we’re open 

from 7.45am to 6pm daily. There 
are only a few children in these 

clubs but we felt it was important to 

keep it going.

Children are working from home 

using online platforms and work is 

being sent out daily. Children have 

lots of direct contact with their class 

teachers via online class dojos and 

class team meetings.

Connectivity is clearly a key issue 

and it is important that we maintain 

that. People are obviously feeling 

quite isolated but St Andrew’s has 

a really strong school community, 

which is a great help. You realise 

quite quickly that school is often as 

important to parents as the children, 

particularly in terms of all the 

incidental communication at drop off 
and pick up that isn’t happening at 

the moment.

We’re working hard around con-

nectivity, using email, phoning and 

sending work for those can’t access 

it online. I’m doing a newsletter for 

parents every Monday and there is 

a real sense of everyone working 

together.

In terms of my work, nothing has 

really changed for me. I’m doing 

everything I did before but doing it 

differently. Like all of our staff, I’m in 

◄ that’s smaller, tighter and very 

much uphill. It will be very claustro-

phobic. There will be more runners; 

some like me and some older with 

more experience but perhaps more 

to lose. The competition will be 

fierce, the opportunities scarcer. 
And what once were not great odds, 

will be terrible odds. Odds you 

wouldn’t bet money on, definitely 
not thirty thousand pounds worth of 

philosophy degree.

However, that’s tomorrow’s prob-

lem. Today I am happy, healthy and 

surrounded by people I love. And 

the sun is shining.

 pindy basan
pindy’s samosas

What have I been doing since 

lockdown? I’ve been making a lot of 

samosas.

As soon as lockdown started, I 

was busy. Very early on I had 15 

orders in one day. People realised 

quite quickly that if they couldn’t get 

out, they could look to have their 

produce delivered. We’re getting 

a lot of orders through the website 

and doing a lot of deliveries. We’re 

promoting on Facebook and offering 
free delivery in and around the 

Oxford area.

I need the morning for prepara-

tion and delivery, which means I’m 

having to manage the home school-

ing tasks with my husband.

It’s been tricky but we’re making 

it work. It really has been a juggling 

act but I’ve been able to keep on 

top of it. Being so busy means that 

the time seems to be going quite 

quickly and it feels good to be help-

ing people out.

I’m sure that it has been an 

eye-opener for everyone trying to 

manage their priorities. My husband 

generally works online but we are 

trying to give each other the time 

each of us needs to manage our 

businesses and look after our child.

While there is so many things 

competing for your time, you do 

have to try to fit in time for yourself 
as well. I’m a gym fanatic so I’m 

doing online classes and fitting in a 
daily walk. As any regular gym-goer 

knows, you need to find the moti-
vation. You need to get yourself in 

the right frame of mind to exercise. 

It was hard initially to make time for 

it with everyone at home but I’ve 

been able to keep going. It makes 

me feel good about myself and I 

can’t let this lockdown force me to 

waste all the effort I’ve put in over 
the years!

We haven’t taken up new hob-

bies or become lean and mean, 

but we have dug a veg patch and 

we went away for the weekend to a 

tent in the garden. We have lunch 

online with grandparents and we 

have a quiz on Zoom once a week 

with mates. We shop online and we 

don’t use the car. The best pace for 

us, it turns out, is all rather ordinary 

during the extraordinary.

But I still abhor the vacuum. And I 

haven’t learned Latin.

 cath hooton
physiotherapist

There is a team of us at OxPhysio 

and we are usually running around 

19 classes a week, mostly in Head-

ington, along with regular clinics. 

Our classes are devised from a 

rehab and therapeutic perspective 

but we do have people without 

injuries who do our Pilates classes 

for fitness.
We’re continuing with our classes 

on Zoom. It’s not quite the same 

but we are all loving the fact that 

we can make the connection, still 

motivate each other and carry on 

with our routine.

We’re recording the live classes 

and making the video available to 

clients. People had suggested this 

to me before and I’d never done it, 

partly because of the time it takes 

and partly because of not having 

the confidence to do it. Recording 
yourself feels a bit weird when 

you’re not used to it but I’ve been 

forced out of my comfort zone, 

which has actually been really pos-

itive. People are saying that they’re 

doing the classes more frequently 

because they have access to the 

recordings, which is great.

As well as leading classes, I’d 

usually be in the clinic three days 

a week seeing clients individually. 

Currently I’m only seeing three 

people a day rather than the usual 

ten. Working remotely, I’m still able 

to offer advice and draw up exercise 
programmes for existing clients. 

I’m dropping off equipment and 
showing people how to use a band 

or tape up an acute injury.

This quieter time has at least giv-

en me an opportunity to slow down 

a bit and tackle some things on the 

list of tasks that I wouldn’t usually 

have time to do. I’ve been able 

to find the time to do more things 
on social media, like short advice 

videos or tasters of exercises we do 

in classes, and these have worked 

really well. ●

Becca Howard Burrell

Cath Hooton

Pindy Basan   
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Kevin Burrell

Jude Bennett               


